
It has been a soggy fall at WWK and
there is now over two feet of water going
over the dam. This increase is largely due
to heavy rains.

As many of you know, the dam was
named "The Andy Vurma Memorial
Dam" earlier this year in honour of the
significant contribution made to the
reconstruction of the dam and many
other projects on WWK by Andy Vurma.
A plaque commemorating the naming
has been attached to the rock near
Bennett's Bay Government Dock. A dedi-
cation ceremony was held after the
Annual General Meeting on July 31,
2010 followed by a lunch. Mayor Chris
Armstrong and I spoke about Andy
Vurma. Linda Vurma completed the cere-
mony with a family tribute. See a picture
of the plaque further in this newsletter.

Four directors (Lynn Abbott-Lennox,
John Bray, Pat Ferris and Rod Bennett)
chose to stand down from their directors'
positions after many years of dedicated
service. Please see the picture of the
retiring directors adjacent to this article.
Our thanks go to them for their hard
work on behalf of the Association.

I am pleased that four members have
stepped forward and were elected as
directors at the AGM. I would like to wel-
come Patr ic ia Forbes, Carey Frew,
Jacquelyn Morgan, and Mike Maceina as
new directors. Pat Forbes has agreed to
be VP and work with Jacquelyn

Morgan on the Archives. Carey Frew has
agreed to be secretary and Mike Maceina
has agreed to take over the water quality
testing work previously done by Pat
Ferris.

One of the major issues arising at the
AGM was the parking around Bennett's
and Indian Narrows. Dalton Ferris kindly
volunteered to head a committee looking
into this situation. Please see his report
in this Newsletter.

Your Executive is still working on a site
for a helipad near Bennett's. We will
need to get special permission for this
but hope to have more information in
time for the spring.

After many hours of work, I  am

pleased to advise that the permanent
water monitoring system is back up and
running properly. Our thanks to George
Comrie who spent hours testing, remov-
ing the damaged sensors, investigating
better quality replacements and then re-
installing the whole unit and callibrating it
accurately.

Finally I would like to thank the direc-
tors for complying with the tight time
frame of this newsletter and a special
thanks to Lesley Hugill for pulling it all
together. Thanks all!

Best wishes to all our members and
their families for a happy Thanksgiving.
Remember to VOTE!

DDoonn  CCoommrriiee
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Pat Ferris, Rod Bennett, Lynn Abbott-Lennox and John Bray 

Municipal Election Edition
We are sending this edition of the newsletter out early in order to provide our members 

with information concerning the candidates running in the Municipal election. 
Please see the information later in the newsletter and remember to VOTE!

Message from the President



FOR MAYOR:
• Chris Armstrong (Ardbeg) - Councillor 2002-2006, 
Mayor 2006-2010
• Caroline Ferry (Ardbeg)
• Alan Ladd (Dunchurch) - Councillor 2006-2010

FOR COUNCILLOR:
• Barry Bell (Dunchurch)
• Don Carter (Dunchurch) - former Reeve of Hagerman Twp. 
• Bill Church (Dunchurch) - Mayor 2002-2006, 
Councillor 2006-2010
• Colette Deacon (Dunchurch)
• Joe Lamb (seasonal resident of Whitestone Lake) -
Councillor 2006-2010
• Morley Moore (Dunchurch) - Councillor 2006-2010
• Tom Sutcliffe (Dunchurch) - former Reeve of Hagerman
Twp. 

FOR PUBLIC SCHOOL TRUSTEE - Near North District School
Board (4 candidates):
• Colleen Goupil  - Trustee and Vice Chair 2006-2010

On behalf of the Association, I raised the following ques-
tions:

1) Are you in favour of lake-front multi-unit development such
as time share/fractional ownership, or condominiums?
All candidates declined to answer this question directly, but
instead noted that such concerns should be addressed in the
Municipality’s Official Plan, scheduled to be reviewed starting
in 2011 with extensive public input.   

2) Would you support the sale of crown lands in the munici-
pality to increase tax revenue?
Most candidates said “NO”. A few noted that the Municipality
does not have the authority to sell crown lands, although it
could lobby the provincial government to do so.

3) What can the Association do to improve the dump sites?
Councillor candidates Carter and Church emphasized recycling

and composting. Mayoral candidate Ferry also emphasized the
need to “go green” and to educate the public on green prac-
tices. Mayoral candidate Ladd proposed mandatory recycling,
enforced at the dumpsite. 

Other questions dealt with:
• The appropriateness of walking trials that are being estab-
lished under a provincial grant;
• The possibility of webcasting Council meetings so that
ratepayers would know which Councillors are proposing and
supporting which initiatives;
• By-law enforcement.

Here is a brief summary of other pertinent 
comments made by each of the candidates.

Barry Bell
Council candidate Barry Bell spoke at length about the previ-
ous all-candidates meeting four years ago and the perceptions
raised from it. He apologized if he had upset anyone by his
comments, but said he would not apologize for telling the
truth. He reaffirmed that he does not support the current sys-
tem of mail-in ballots, preferring instead that voters be physi-
cally present to vote. He stated he would like to broaden the
Municipality’s tax base. He admitted it would be “a leap of
faith” to vote for him, but concluded by asking attendees to
“give him a chance”.

Don Carter
Council candidate Carter feels there is room for improvement
on Council. He is in favour of improving roads and landfill
sites. He would be proactive. Mr. Carter also mentioned the
many committees he has served on, including the Dunchurch
nursing station. He was Reeve of Hagerman Twp. prior to
incorporation of Whitestone, and would like to return to
Council to achieve what is best for the community. Regarding
walking trails in the Municipality, Mr. Carter stated “We can’t

Held every four years, municipal elections throughout Ontario will take place on Monday, October 25th. 
Residents and property owners in the Municipality of Whitestone can vote for one candidate for 

Mayor and up to four candidates for Councillor, as well as one public school Trustee. 

You should have received information by mail from the candidates running for Whitestone Council. 
Ballots have now been mailed to everyone on the Municipality’s voters’ list. To verify that you are on the vot-

ers list and/or request that you be added, call the Whitestone Municipal Office at 705-389-2466.

George Comrie and I attended the all-candidates meeting on Saturday, October 2nd at the Dunchurch Community Centre, 
along with over 100 other Whitestone ratepayers. Each candidate was given three minutes to present his or her platform, 

after which there was an opportunity for electors to ask questions of the candidates.

The following candidates participated (in alphabetical order by office, with past Council experience noted):

Whitestone Municipal Elections - 2010
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1294 HWY 520, ARDBEG www.loggersstationhouse.com

LICENSED RESTAURANT LICENSED RESTAURANT 
CONVENIENCE STORECONVENIENCE STORE

GAS / TAKE OUT WINDOWGAS / TAKE OUT WINDOW

POOL TABLE / DARTS

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK 
DURING SUMMER AND SNOWMOBILE SEASONDURING SUMMER AND SNOWMOBILE SEASON

CHECK OUT OUR MENUS AND HOURS AT CHECK OUT OUR MENUS AND HOURS AT 
OUR WEBSITE OR CALL 389-1966OUR WEBSITE OR CALL 389-1966

FRIDAY NIGHT CHICKEN WINGS $6.95lb  
SATURDAY NIGHT SPAGHETTI $8.95

C.E.Bennett Limited
• Wahwashkesh Lodge & Marina • General Store • Gasoline & Oil

General Contractors
for Water Access & Remote Locations:

• Boat Service & Storage • Excavation • Concrete • Framing 
• Frost Free Plumbing • Heating • Electrical • Roofing • Landscaping 

• Docks • Shoreline Restoration

• Remote septic systems our specialty
• Marine Transport to 40 tons

Tel: 705-746-7977   Fax: 705-746-7907   Box 21, R.R.#2 Dunchurch, Ontario P0A 1G0
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abuse the rights of other users of the lands in question”. He
also recommended cooperating with other neighbouring
municipalities.

Bill Church
Council candidate Bill Church oversaw a septic system control
program in Hagerman and believes it should be reinstituted in
Whitestone to protect the environment. He is also concerned
with achieving shorter wait times at the West Parry Sound
Health Centre emergency room. The revisions coming up in
2011 to our Official Plan are very important. As far as approv-
ing condos, timeshares, etc. he said our lakes must be protect-
ed. He concluded by thanking the attendees for ten years in
office, and said he is always available to them.      

Colette Deacon
Council candidate Colette Deacon said she wants a “new and
improved Council”, with better communication. She has lived
in the area for five years, and believes the Municipality should
be run like a cost-conscious business. She is in favour of part-
nerships with other municipalities and establishing programs
for seniors and youth. She also believes it is time the
Municipality had a full-time paid Fire Chief. She concluded by
saying she is “applying for the job” of Councillor.

Joe Lamb
Council candidate Joe Lamb began by stating the current
Council has done well financially – tax dollars have been well
spent and reserves are higher than four years ago. He warned
against returning to the old practices. He noted the Official Plan
revisions due in 2011, and suggested that we need to learn
how to plan better. He said that in the past four years he has
tried to represent all residents of the Municipality.  

Morley Moore
Council candidate Morley Moore has seen improvements over
the past four years. He anticipates more savings in future
because some winter contracts may be cancelled because of
recent municipal equipment purchases. He would like to see
more money put into road maintenance and to alleviate the
lack of space at the Fire Hall. Mr. Moore concluded by saying
he has enjoyed the last four years and there is still lots to be
accomplished.

Tom Sutcliffe
Council candidate Tom Sutcliffe stressed the importance of the
Whitestone Official Plan and its review next year. He also stated
that Council needs the input of residents and that residents
should “use their Councillors” to express their choices and con-
cerns. Mr. Sutcliffe was on Hagerman Council for twelve years
and continues to serve on the Parry Sound Area Planning

Board. He urged ratepayers to contribute their expertise to the
Municipality. He concluded by thanking all who attended and
saying he “hopes to work for us”.

Chris Armstrong
Mayoral candidate Chris Armstrong reflected on the accom-
plishments of Council over the past four years, including cell
phone service for the area, road improvements to Hwy 520
and the WahWashKesh Road, and the replacement of Farley’s
bridge. He is committed to establishing a permanent home for
the Dunchurch Post Office and to improving fire and health
services. He also stressed the importance of the Official Plan
review in 2011 and asked for input. He stated that in the eight
years he has been on Council taxes have been reduced by
33%. Mr. Armstrong concluded by saying that it has been a
privilege for him to serve, and that he has developed good rap-
port with politicians at all levels of government.

Caroline Ferry
Mayoral candidate Caroline Ferry believes better communica-
tion of the needs of the community and the workings of
Council is key. She also believes the Official Plan is the key to
preventing our area from becoming a “mini Muskoka”. She said
there should be a means for ratepayers to evaluate Council.
She concluded by thanking the audience for their tough ques-
tions, and by advising that interviews with the three Mayoral
candidates will be broadcast on Moose FM 103.3 on October
6th, 7th, and 8th as part of the news at 6:00, 7:00, and 8:00
am.       

Alan Ladd
Mayoral candidate Alan Ladd highlighted his record as a
Whitestone Councillor. He said he would not make promises
he couldn’t keep. He emphasized his “different approach to
that of previous mayors” and explained that he would be more
collaborative and would seek to build consensus building. He
stressed that the environment should come first, and proposed
mandatory recycling. He also advocated initiating a “report
card” for Council, and documenting Council debate and votes
more thoroughly. Mr. Ladd concluded by saying that complete
transparency in Council should be mandatory.

Feel free to call me at 416-407-0175 if you would like clari-
fication of the above report or would like to discuss the elec-
tion.

DDoonn  CCoommrriiee
PPrreessiiddeenntt
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We Love Our Sponsors!
Throughout this newsletter you will find advertisements placed 

by many local businesses. These advertisements generate needed
revenue for the Association to support our goals and programs. 

Please use their services and let them know you saw their ad in the
newsletter or on the WWK website.

© Lake Wahwashkesh Conservation Association

Parking
At the past annual meeting it was decided

to create an ad hoc committee to see if park-
ing availability could be improved at Bennett’s
Bay and Indian narrows. This committee has
been formed. Its membership includes Ed
Bennett Sr., John Nelson and myself Dalton
Ferris.

So far we have had some communication
and have done a walk around to see what
options for more space may be available. We
have a few ideas. We are also aware that
most of the time there is not a parking issue.
The parking issue though is clear on most
holiday weekends and for a few other week-
ends in the summer.

The east side of the road to Indian Narrows
now is posted “no parking”. The signs
seemed to be mostly ignored this past sum-
mer. For this no parking to be effective, more
signs need to be installed, as people often
come in after dark and the current signs are
easy to miss. This no parking limitation has
made the parking issue more serious but at
the same time deals with a safety issue that
results when both sides of the road are used
for parking.

The drainage needs to be repaired on the
grade leading down to the Bennett’s Bay
dock-The shoulder is gouged out bad enough
that that only large trucks can park in some
spots.

Thanks to the generosity of the “Wigston
Family“ quite a number of vehicles park in
their private lot, seemingly either with or with-
out their approval,– this has helped relieve
some congestion.

We are currently looking for an area that
could be improved/graded for new parking
spaces and also are considering adding fill to
the west side of the Indian Narrows Road for
increased parking spaces-perhaps angle park-
ing. These options are merely ideas at this
time as they both involve working with either
the MNR and or the Municipality.

If you have ideas or input of any kind re
parking contact Ed Sr., John or myself.

Will report further in the spring newsletter!
DDaallttoonn  FFeerrrriiss
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The following article is from www.cottagecountrynow.ca
Mary Beth Hartill, Sep 24, 2010

Three In Whitestone Mayor Race
WHITESTONE – Mayor Chris Armstrong
will face a member of his own council in
the upcoming municipal election.

Armstrong, who is completing his first
term as mayor, faces councillor Alan
Ladd and relative newcomer to the
Whitestone political scene Caroline Ferry.

“In the past four years our municipality
has received more grant projects than
ever. We have done massive projects,”
said Armstrong. These projects include
work on the Bunny Trail, renovations to
the community centre and replacement
of Farley’s Road bridge.

“I was fortunate enough to lobby to
have over $3 million of improvements to
Highway 520 done, which was no
municipal dollars, it was under provin-
cial,” he said.

He said he began his term on council
by lobbying to have cellular telephone
service upgraded in the area. “It’s pro-
jects like that that are what I like to do,
when there’s an issue, working with
other levels of government and sur-
rounding municipalities,” he said. “I’ve
always had concerns regarding our
municipal tax rate and as these improve-
ments go on we’ve been able to system-
atically reduce the tax rate and I want to
see that continue.”

Armstrong says he hopes to gain more
support from surrounding municipalities

to combat the recent Emergency
Medical Services levy increases.

Armstrong is looking forward to work-
ing with associations to make changes
needed to the official plan and said he
and his council work well as a team. “Do
we always agree on a decision? No. But
that’s why it’s a council and we’ve been
able to put improvements into our
municipality,” he said.

Ladd, who is one of the councillors
that Armstrong has worked with over the
past four years, is running against him in
the election. “As far as Chris and I are
concerned. I think we’re friends and I
don’t think there’s any bad feeling
between us,” he said.

Ladd had originally put his name in to
run as a councillor. He says he was
approached by a number of people
wanting to know why he wasn’t running
for mayor this term. That, combined with
the prompting of family and friends, initi-
ated the pursuit for the mayor’s chair.

“The Municipality of Whitestone and
the people here are pretty important to
me,” he said. “I really think it’s time.” This
is not his first time running for the top
position. He ran for reeve in the 2003
election and lost to fellow councillor Bill
Church by 35 votes.

Ladd feels his background in labour

mediation, his work as a senior advisor
to the Minister of Labour in Ottawa, and
his work as an electrician give him a
good balance. “I think it’s important to
understand what people’s requirements
are,” he said. 

He says open communication with the
residents of Whitestone is essential. “I
want to make sure our ratepayers are
well informed of what’s going on,” he
said. “I believe in transparency and I
want to be sure people see us that way.
I want people to feel comfortable.”

Ladd doesn’t feel that, in the next term
on council, they will be able to rely on
the funding injections that they have
received over the past term.

“I believe that in the last four years that
we’ve had a lot of great opportunities
through provincial and federal funding,”
he said. “You have to think about what
your most important projects are or what
you have to do.” Ladd says they have
begun upgrading roads in the municipal-
ity and he does not want that to discon-
tinue because of lack of provincial and
federal funding. “We have to deal with
our own financial matters in the next
term and I think we can do that,” he
said.

The newcomer to the political arena is
Caroline Ferry.
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Pam Lamont Owner/Director
756 Mineral Springs Road
Dundas, Ontario  L9H 5E3
Toll Free: 1-877-642-5663
Local: 905-648-9382
Fax:  905-648-1305

a small summer camp for girls
where lifetime friendships begin!

Visit our website at www.miakonda.com

Camp Mi-A-Kon-Da

Call toll free: 1-877-894-8735
Phone: 705-389-3739

3 Centre Road in McKellar         e-mail: tina@greig.ca

Bill and Tina Greig Brokers

For all your real estate needs call

GGrraanniittee  PPrrooppeerrttiieess  LLttdd..,,
BBrrookkeerraaggee

Visit our website at www.greig.ca



“I realized my skill set was more for
facilitation so I decided that that was
more where my skill set needed to be
applied,” she said about her decision to
run for mayor instead of councillor.

Ferry works for as a respite network
coordinator for Community Living Parry
Sound. She says that she is running on
the platform of communication and giv-
ing people a choice and a voice. “Right
now they don’t have that with the cur-
rent council,” she said. “Right now the
communicat ion is that they get a
newsletter. They’re not allowed to speak
at council meetings until after decisions
are made. So they can go and they can
sit through a whole council meeting but
they’re not allowed to talk until there is a
question-and-answer period at the very
end of the meeting.”

She says people have a tough time
getting delegations with council. “Just
speaking with residents, they have had
those issues,” she said. “One of them
was when they wanted to do a full-time

fire chief, basically it came back say-
ing that, no, why would we pay
somebody when they’re already
doing it for free.” She says a full-time
fire chief is very important to the
community.

Ferry says she would also like to
see more efficient use of municipal
resources. “I think there’s some things
that can be tightened up and tidied up
and jobs within the municipality that
could probably be tightened up,” she
said. She said she would have to evalu-
ate the positions and what is being done
“and see where we can go in the future
to tighten it up.”

She says she has looked at the budget
and feels there are areas that could be
worked on. “They bought a brand new
excavator and it needed work so there
was a $600 shipping fee to ship it to
North Bay to have it serviced but the
service part is under warranty,” she said.
“It’s things like that that should have
been looked into before the purchase.

Ferry says she has been out meeting
with members of the public and has
launched a Facebook page to aid in her
campaign.

Councillors Bill Church and Morley
Moore are also running again. They are
joined by Barry Bell, Don Carter, Colette
Deacon and Tom Sutcliffe.

Absolute Peace & Quiet 
Lakefront Cottages

AND
SLY FOX GOLF CLUB

Why would you pay $200,000 or more for 
a Northern waterfront cottage?

You can lease one of ours, with its own golf course, for as little 
as $2,700 for a full season (May to Oct., including taxes)

The Financial Advantages are huge:
• NO mortgage and interest payments
• NO hydro, utility bills, or taxes - we pay them
• NO dock to maintain - we do that
• NO worrisome septic - we maintain that
• NO yard work or cottage repairs - we do that
• NO charge for canoe and paddleboat use

We are a unique vacation property – a cottage resort with 
its own golf course, situated on a 40 acre peninsula, surrounded by

Crown Land and clean beautiful Lake Wahwashkesh.
All our cottages are lakefront from your front door, and golf view

out the back – your cottage is 50 paces from the first tee.

For more information – go to www.absolutepcnquiet.ca
Herb & Shirley Schmidt: 3522 Bethesda Rd., Vineland, Ont.  L0R 2C0

Phone: 905-562-0577, Seasonal Phone: 705-774-4386
Email: absolutepcnquiet@aol.com
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TTHHEE  NNOORRTTHH  LLAANNDDIINNGG
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at
Whitestone Lake Resort

Main Lodge

406 Whitestone Lake Road
Dunchurch, Ontario

705-389-2770

www.whitestonelakeresort.com

Check out our

WEBSITE
www.lakewwk.ca
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11 Marina Drive, Dunchurch
705-389-1593

www.dunchurchmarina.ca
sales@dunchurchmarina.ca

SALES
PARTS
SERVICE

Check out our WEBSITE
www.lakewwk.ca

• water level readings  • planning committee • fish committee 
• dock committee • past newsletters • sounding board.....

Decks • Roofing • Interior Finish • Siding • Windows • Eavestrough

www.lakelandcontracting.com
238 Oastler Park Dr, Parry Sound, Ontario

Call now for your free consultation!

Beautiful Design.
Professional Craftsmanship.

Peace of Mind.
Design, Build, Remodel
Completing your project with profes-
sionalism and pride of workmanship 
is what we do. Its what we’ve been 
doing for more than 30 years and 
our repeat business speaks for itself!

Whether we’re working on your 
Home or Cottage, completing a 
repair, or building new (we do it all!)

You’ll love the quality of our work...
and we Guarantee it!
To top it off, our fixed price proposals 
give you an accurate figure, so you 
know your costs before you begin.

2 Year Labour Warranty
2 Million Liability Insurance
Full WSIB Coverage
Prompt return calls

Fixed price proposal
Courteous workers
Clean job site

Whole ExpertsHome
YourYour

McNabb Home
Building Centre

FFrroomm  FFoouunnddaattiioonn  ttoo  RRooooff,,
yyoouurr  CCoommpplleettee  BBuuiillddiinngg  SSuuppppllyy  CCeennttrree

Same great service and products,
only the name has changed!

2222  SSeegguuiinn  SSttrreeeett,,  PPaarrrryy  SSoouunndd    PP22AA  11BB11
((770055))  774466--55882255        ((770055))  772266--22114477 11--880000--881100--00115566

Expert • Professional • Experienced

Formerly Beaver Lumber
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Nature Clean Dishwashing Liquid
(Nature Clean
www.naturecleanliving.com)

Living next to the lake means we have to
use cleaners that cause the least impact to
the environment. For years we have used
Nature Clean products from Frank T. Ross &
Sons Ltd. This company has been making
effective, environmentally-friendly cleaners
since the 1960s. For cleaning our dishes at
home and at the cottage we use their dish-
washing liquid which does not contain
phosphates and other harmful chemicals. It
is also readily biodegradable and it is cruelty
free. By using their eco refill you can signifi-
cantly reduce plastics. Even the box the eco
refill comes in is unbleached and “made
from 94% post consumer content.”

Sisal Rug
(Home Depot   www.homedepot.ca)

In her book Easy Green Living, Renée
Loux points out a dark side pertaining to
many carpets and rugs. 

“In your home, conventional synthetic car-
pets and rugs and the adhesives and back-
ing materials used to affix them all emit
VOCs, often throughout their lifetime.”

To offer some protection to our wood
floors, which have been finished with hemp
oil, we use an area rug made of sisal. The
attractive, natural fibre, durable rug from
Home Depot is made by fibres harvested
from the leaves of the cactus plant in Africa.
The rug is easy to maintain and looks great
on a heavy traffic area in our cottage. We’ve
been delighted with our sisal rug.

Firewood Storage Rack
(Lee Valley   www.leevalley.com)

Efficient wood stoves are a relatively
green way to heat our homes and cot-
tages. We get our wood from trees that
have recently died and which are not
providing homes for animals. I don’t like
having large woodpiles, which can
attract animals, near our cottage or
home. But I do like having a supply of

firewood close by. My answer to this dilem-
ma is the Firewood Storage Rack from Lee
Valley.

The simple rack consists of two tubular
steel ends attached to 2 x 4s. Each support
is 41” high and 12.5” wide. You supply the
2 x 4s and the screws to attach the steel
ends to the wood. We used 8’ 2 x 4s
which will provide us with nearly a face
cord. By removing the 2 x 4s we can easily
transport this rack back and forth to the
cottage. 

Sangean PR-D8 AM/FM Radio-MP3
Player/Recorder
(www.ccrane.com)

We’ve had numerous items, including
several radios, from C. Crane Company
and they have been quality products.

We enjoy music at the cottage and this item
is more than an AM/FM portable radio. It is
also an MP3 player and recorder which can
record from turntables, cassette decks or
other sources through its line-input jack (a
secure digital memory card is needed for
recording and this is not included.) The
recording quality can be adjusted from the
standard quality 64 kbps to 128 kbps or
192 kbps. Microphones on the radio can be
used to record meetings or your voice.
Other features include an alarm clock,
adjustable sleep timer, head phone jacks
and more.

Green Corner by N. Glenn Perrett

Products can be “green” for a variety of reasons. Some are made from natural, non-toxic ingredients, 
others last for a very long time and can be recycled while others are made from sustainable material. 

The following are some eco-items I’ve been impressed with.
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Book Reviews by N. Glenn Perrett

Beautiful Joe
Margaret Marshall Saunders
Puffin Canada
2009, 253 pages
ISBN: 9780670064649

Winter is a good time to read a com-
pelling dog story and 117 years after it
was first published, Beautiful Joe is just as
entertaining and, unfortunately, relevant.

Beautiful Joe is a story of extreme cru-
elty and brutality. It is also one of kind-
ness, compassion and loyalty. Beautiful
Joe was a dog of mixed breeding who
was savagely attacked by his “master”
who treated all of his animals terribly.
This man cut off the ears and the tail of
the terrier mix dog. Fortunately, the
mutilated animal was rescued and
taken to live with a kind family.

Told from the viewpoint of Beautiful
Joe, the entertaining novel looks at the
Morris family, including many animals
they saved from harm, life in Maine
and issues affecting animals. While the
correlation of cruelty against animals
and violence against people has gained
significant attention in recent decades,
Margaret Marshall Saunders was aware
of this phenomenon almost 120 years
ago. 

While Beautiful Joe is a novel, it is
based on true events. While Saunders
set the story in Maine, the actual story
took place in Meaford, Ontario. This clas-
sic story was the first Canadian book to
sell over a million copies.

book, "Humble cabins with families of
eight sleeping in bunk beds have been
replaced by sprawling retirement homes
with two occupants and three bath-
rooms...The transition from seasonal use
to permanent colonization is another
force of change in the proximate wilder-
ness."

We are lucky to live in a land of lakes.
We need to learn more about these spe-
cial, fragile places and to respect them
more. Reading Lakeland: Journeys into
the Soul of Canada can help in this vital
endeavour. 

Seasons: Change in the Natural World
Play Bac Publishing USA, Inc.
2009, 60 pages
ISBN: 9781602140837
ages 2+

We are fortunate in this part of the
world to see such dramatic changes as
the seasons unfold. Seasons: Changes in
the Natural World is a children’s book
that illustrates, in words and photographs,
some of the natural wonders that occur
during the seasons. Children of all ages
will enjoy seeing flowers blooming and
tadpoles becoming frogs in spring, drag-
onflies and salamanders in summer,
autumn leaves and migrating birds in fall
and frozen lakes and animal tracks in the
snow in winter.

Lakeland: Journeys into the Soul of
Canada
Allan Casey
Greystone Books
2009, 255 pages
ISBN: 9781553653080

Those who have enjoyed a cottage,
camping or simply visiting a lake will
enjoy traveling with author Allan Casey as
he travels across Canada visiting lakes in
various provinces and during the different
seasons. Besides reading about the
author's trips to these special places and
how important lakes are in providing us

w i t h
i m p o r -
t a n t
n a t u r e
e x p e r i -
e n c e s ,
you will
l e a r n
h o w
Canada
contains
approxi-
m a t e l y
60% of
t h e
wo r l d ' s
l a k e s
and how

these wondrous ecosystems are chang-
ing, and being significantly damaged by
development, greed and ignorance. As
Casey points out at the beginning of the
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Bill Robinson Henry Thornton Paul Bushey

O/B 832395 ONT.INC

3 Queen Street, Parry Sound, Ontario  P2A 2W1
(705) 746-5243 • (705) 746-7368

F a x  (705 )  746-6129

GEORGIAN RENTALS
GEORGIAN RENTALS

The Helping Arm & Hand

Hazard Tree Removal • Lot Clearing • Trimming/Limbs
Pete Downey   Tel: 705-746-4912   Cell: 705-774-1541



the title suggests, this collection contains
Hank Ketcham's Dennis the Menace car-
toons for the years 1961-1962. I was too
young to read them when they first were
published, but I'm enjoying them now.
Besides the humourous car toons,
Ketcham's artwork is excellent. 

Dennis the Menace first appeared in
newspapers in 1951 and Ketcham con-

tinued his comic strip until 1994
when his assistant took over the
cartoon. Hank Ketcham died in
2001.

I enjoyed reading the 2-year col-
lection of cartoons each night in
bed. I would try to limit myself to
10-15 cartoons, but, like eating
peanuts, it's difficult to just have a
few. I often found myself chuckling
as I read 50 or more cartoons fin-
ishing off the book in five or so
nights. I  par t icular ly enjoyed
Dennis' comments after he was
banished to sit in the corner for
bad behaviour (there are 22 of

these "corner cartoons" in this collection
- yes, I counted). 

Complete with a ribbon bookmark that
is attached to the book's spine, Dennis
the Menace: 1961-1962 is a very good
book - and one that would make a nice
gift or keepsake.

Book Reviews by N. Glenn Perrett
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The Field Guide to Natural Phenomena
Keith Heidorn & Ian Whitelaw
Firefly Books Ltd. 
2010, 224 pages
ISBN: 9781554077076

If you enjoy
f ield guides
you may want
to add The
Field Guide to
N a t u r a l
Phenomena to
your collection.
The subtitle to
the book is
The Secret
World of
O p t i c a l ,
A tmospher ic
and Celestial
Wonders and
it does look at
these things
with chapters on Celestial Phenomena,
Optical Phenomena, Atmospheric
Phenomena, Electr ical Phenomena,
Geological Phenomena and Aquatic
Phenomena. Each chapter contains con-
siderable information about the natural
wonders accompanied by interesting
photographs and informative diagrams.
"Identification Guides" are included in the
chapters as well.

For example, Chapter Two: Optical
Phenomena contains information on light
from the sun, clear-air phenomena,

water-droplet phenomena, rainbows, ice-
crystal phenomena and the aurora bore-
alis. Field guides in this chapter are on
superior mirage, rainbows, light pillars

and aurora. These short field
guides describe the item,
what occurs, where to see
them and when to see them.

Dennis the Menace: 1961-1962
Hank Ketcham
Fantagraphics Books
2009, 653 pages
ISBN: 9781606993118

A good book of cartoons is a wonderful
thing. I'm enjoying cartoons from past
decades that Fantagraphics is doing a
nice job publ ishing as col lect ions.
Recently I read Dennis the Menace:
1961-1962 and thoroughly enjoyed it. As

WE’VE GOT YOUR LUMBER.

–  W E  D E L I V E R  –

MAGNETAWAN
BUILDING CENTRE LTD

• Gift ideas & toys • Bedding & potted plants • Hanging baskets 
• Water pumps • Paint • Plumbing • Electrical • Forney welding supplies 

• “Exchange a saw blade” • Culligan water • Propane filling station 

TTeell::  770055--338877--33998888 FFaaxx::  770055--338877--44771122

Hardware & building supplies
for all your needs!

Tel: 705-389-3814    Fax: 705-389-1021

BOAT SALES
SERVICE   
ACCESSORY STORE
INSIDE STORAGE AVAILABLE

www.mckellarmarine.com

Fly-in Repair Service Available
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Missing Canoe???
A sunken canoe was found near
deadmans' narrows. It is some-
what beat up from being sunken
against the rocks, however, if the
owner of the canoe contacts me
and identifies it I can arrange for
them to pick it up, or return it. I
brought it home, because there
was no identifiers on it to say
what cottage it came from. 
You can contact me via email.
Kevin Hall 
bigturk_80@hotmail.com

Ken Hayward
When I saw Ken Hayward at the funeral home on May 29
my eyes were drawn to his folded hands, finally at rest.

Not the manicured clean hands of an office worker,
but hands deeply etched with the story of Ken’s life work.

Strong hands they were! Strong enough to haul around hundred-pound
propane tanks or build a boat.

Skilled and steady, these gnarled hands could tune a motor or weld a
perfect bead. They could also make a fiddle sing.

Sleep well, my Friend. All around the lake we find examples of your
handiwork and reminders of your friendship.

Jacquelyn Morgan

Andy Vurma (1945-2009) was a fellow cottager and dedicated director of
the Lake Wah-Wash-Kesh Conservation Association. He volunteered his
leadership and determination over eight years to enable the rebuilding of the
1947 outflow dam on Lake Wahwashkesh.

Beginning in 1997 with his personnal commitment. Andy was a tireless
advocate on behalf of the Association. He coordinated all phases of the pro-
ject: Initial design and planning, required funding and approvals, challeng-
ing construction in 2002, final completion in 2005.

His contribution is gratefully remembered by many lake friends and the
Municipality of Whitestone.

Dedicated on July 31, 2010.

ANDY VURMA MEMORIAL DAM
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BB OO AA RR DD   OO FF   DD II RR EE CC TT OO RR SS
PPrreessiiddeenntt  --  DDoonn  CCoommrriiee - 
Suite 501, 44 Longbourne Drive, 
Etobicoke Ontario,  M9R 2M7
home: 416-241-5353
cell/cottage: 416-407-0175
donaldgcomrie@sympatico.ca

PPaasstt  PPrreessiiddeenntt  --  JJoohhnn  NNeellssoonn - 
9 Georgian Trail
Hamilton, Ontario, L9B 2X8
905-679-6078
nelson_family@quickclic.net

VViiccee--PPrreessiiddeenntt  --  PPaattrriicciiaa  FFoorrbbeess - 
patriciaforbes@rogers.com

TTrreeaassuurreerr  --  RRoobb  SSllyykkhhuuiiss -
64 Milligan Street
Bradford, Ontario, L3Z 0A5
905-551-0957,
treasurer@lakewwk.ca
rob.slykhuis@bizerba.com

SSeeccrreettaarryy  --  CCaarreeyy  FFrreeww - 
cfrew@silomail.com

DDiirreeccttoorr  --  JJaaccqquueellyynn  MMoorrggaann - 
490 Canboro Road, R.R.3
Fenwick, Ontario,  L0S 1C0

DDiirreeccttoorr  --  AAll  GGiilleewwiicczz -
191 Huxley Drive, Amherst, 
New York, USA  14226
ajgilewicz@hotmail.com

DDiirreeccttoorr  --  MMiikkee  MMaacceeiinnaa -
maceimj@auburn.edu

NNeewwsslleetttteerr  EEddiittoorr
Lesley Hugill - 2258 Yates Crt., 
Oakville, Ontario,  L6L 5K6  
905-847-8748 (phone/fax)
leshug@cogeco.ca

WWeebbmmaasstteerr
Kathryn Cook - 82 Amorak Trail, 
Dunchurch, Ontario, P0A 1G0
705-774-8668
kcook@edu.yorku.ca

115 Bowes Street, Parry Sound
1.888.464.7596      705.746.5894

service@parrysoundrona.com

• Estimates & Designs are Free
• Large inventory of landscape stone, 

pavers & retaining walls
• Septic Systems & Culverts

• Kitchen & Bath Designer on staff
• We have all your building & decorating needs

FREE Delivery to Lake Wahwashkesh 
(some conditions apply)

Water Monitoring Station
Those of you who check the lake level on our website from

time to time will know that the Hobo U30 monitoring station has
been back up and running since the end of August, after being
out of service most of the summer. The outage was caused by a
severe lightning storm on May 27th that damaged the monitor-
ing unit, as well as, the in-water pressure and temperature sen-
sors. The good news is that we didn’t lose three months worth
of lake level data because our original stand-alone U20 logger is
still in service as a backup, and it is not affected by electrical dis-
turbances. The other good news is that the manufacturer
repaired or replaced the damaged equipment under warranty. 

Because we have had problems in the past with the in-water
sensors, we decided to upgrade them to a more accurate - and
hopefully more reliable - combined pressure and temperature
transducer at a cost of approximately $1,000. This expenditure
was supported by members at the July 31st Annual General
Meeting.  

After installing the new equipment, we “calibrated” it to report
the actual depth of water in feet flowing over the dam above
Canal Rapids. (The sensor measures changes in water pressure
as the lake level rises and falls, but it is located in approximately
four feet of water when the lake is level with the sill of the dam;
so we have to apply a conversion factor to it to get the level
reported on the website.)  I am researching the possibility of
determining the elevation (above sea level) of the surface of the
lake from the reported level over the dam, and will report on this
in a future newsletter. Keep in mind, though, that there is a small
loss of head as the water flows down the river towards the dam;
so the lake level in the main parts of the lake could be several
inches higher than what you see at the dam during times of
peak flow.

If you check the data from the monitoring station regularly, you
may occasionally see it report a sensor error, which results in a
discontinuity in the data from that particular sensor, and causes
the corresponding graphs to be unavailable for a few days. This
is most often caused by static electricity in the vicinity of the
monitoring station. We have installed a small uninterruptible
power supply to protect the monitoring equipment from power
line disturbances, but static discharges can still disrupt the air
temperature sensor and rain gauge, which are mounted on a
mast above Bennett’s store.  

Your Association continues to believe that having reliable lake
level (and other water-related) data for Wahwashkesh on a con-
tinuous basis is necessary in order to understand and manage
water levels and flows in the Magnetawan watershed. In the
coming year, we hope to review with the Ministry of Natural
Resources the data accumulated since we started logging, with a
view to better controlling rises in the lake level during the sum-
mer months.

GGeeoorrggee  CCoommrriiee
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My wife (Oyie) and I just finished
spending our first summer here on
Wahwashkesh Lake. When we were
looking for a cottage in summer 2009,
we searched in the Parry Sound area.
We really lucked up and feel fortunate to
have found our summer retreat here on
Bennett’s Bay. Wahwashkesh Lake is a
beautiful body of water and very pristine.

I am a retired professor from Auburn
University; Alabama (USA) where I
taught classes in fishery and aquatic sci-
ences. I also conducted various fish-
related research, but my specialty was
freshwater fishery assessment and have
examined water quality and nutrient
effects on fish. My life-long love of water
activities led to seeking a summer place
on the water where it is not as beastly
hot as in the southeastern USA. Oyie is
from the Guelph area and has lots of
family around Toronto, so coming here
made a lot of sense. Oyie and I both like
to fish, but granted, I like to fish more.

I have assumed the duties of water
quality coordinator for Wahwashkesh
Lake. If you have been or plan to be a
volunteer water quality sampler as part
of the Ontar io Ministry of the
Environment (OME) Lake Par tners
Program, please contact me (3 Macey
Drive, RR2, Dunchurch, P0A 1G0 or
email at maceimj@auburn.edu). We are
looking for 3 to 4 more water quality
sampling volunteers. Not a whole lot of
work is required and maintaining our
good water quality in Wahwashkesh
Lake is a goal we all share. In May, the
water sample you collect is sent back to
OME lab in Dorset using a pre-paid
envelope. You will also be asked to take
measurements of water clarity about 6
times during the summer months (May-
September) and then you send this
information to the Lake Par tners
Program at the end of the year. You can
register to be a volunteer at the Lake
Par tner website:
http://www.ene.gov.on.ca/en/water/lak

epartner/index.php or simply google the
Lake Partner Program Ontario.

Some concerned has been raised
about the potential release of treated
sewage upstream in the Magnetawan
River and the possibly impact on water
quality in Wahwashkesh Lake. During
the up coming winter, the Board of
Directors will discuss this issue, attempt
to determine the magnitude of these
discharges, and the effects this may
have on the nutrients and water quality
in our lake.  Feel free to contact me if
you have any questions or concerns
about water quality or aquatic resources
in Wahwashkesh Lake, I will do my best
to answer these.  

MMiikkee  MMaacceeiinnaa

Membership Renewals
and Dock Permits

As of this update our current member-
ship stands at 196. By comparison in
2009 we had 204 members, 2008 –
175. To put this into perspective there
are 212 cottages on the big lake and
176 on the top lake. Since a number of
cottages have more then one member
we have at best about 50% coverage. 

Regarding dock permits our totals are
as follows: 2010 – 50, 2009 – 47, and
2008 – 64. Again to put in perspective
based on the number of water access
only cottages and allowing for the num-
ber docked at Bennetts we are still prob-
ably at less then 50% participation. 

I would like to ask everyone to help to
encourage others on the lake to partici-
pate through memberships and/or dock
permits. If you need additional copies of
the newsletters to pass on please let me
know.

In order to improve the membership
renewal process we are hoping to com-
plete a web-based order form complete
with credit card payments in time for
next spring’s newsletter. Hopefully we
will be able to encourage more mem-

bers if we make it easier to join. 
I realize that writing to everyone in the

newsletter is preaching to the converted
so thanks for your support and let’s all
try to spread the word.

RRoobb  SSllyykkhhuuiiss
TTrreeaassuurreerr

Docks 2010
Our cottage season seems to have

come and gone so quickly – we certain-
ly had great weather for most of our
time at the Lake.

This season a few small things were
done at the docks. Indian Narrows had a
new gravel ramp installed, a replace-
ment for the old wooden ramp, which
was a bit of a safety hazard. Additionally
a new aluminium grab handle was
installed to replace the handle that had
been missing for a few years.

New signs were installed at both
Indian Narrows and Bennett’s Bay dock
areas. We tried to encourage the sale of
more dock stickers and more donations
with the improvements made over the
past few years. I  am writ ing this
September 27th so I am not sure
whether dock revenue has grown or
stayed the same. We will report on this
in the spring 2011 newsletter.

We will keep an eye on the docks and
make sure they are safe and well main-
tained for your use. If anyone any input
or suggestions regarding docks please
contact me at dalton.f@silomail.com or
see me at the dock.

YYoouurr  DDoocckk  CCoommmmiitttteeee
RRoodd  BBeennnneetttt,,  GGuuyy  BBrruunneellllee,,  DDaallttoonn  FFeerrrriiss,,

JJoohhnn  NNeellssoonn

Message From New Director - 
Mike Maceina



Wahwashkesh Conservation Association
2011 Membership Renewal

Please fill out the membership renewal form, 
tear if off & MAIL it and your cheque to:

RRoobb  SSllyykkhhuuiiss  --  TTrreeaassuurreerr
64 Milligan Street, Bradford, Ontario,  L3Z 0A5

9-1-1 EMERGENCY NUMBER
FOR THIS COTTAGE IS:

Lake Wahwashkesh

1. Provide the dispatcher with this number
2. Hang a white sheet on your porch

Wahwashkesh Conservation Association
2011 Dock Permit Decal

Please fill out the membership renewal form, 
tear if off & MAIL it and your cheque to:

RRoobb  SSllyykkhhuuiiss  --  TTrreeaassuurreerr
64 Milligan Street, Bradford, Ontario, L3Z 0A5

Clip these forms. Fill in your lake address or your water access number. 
Place on your refrigerator and by the phone or C.B.

9-1-1 EMERGENCY NUMBER
FOR THIS COTTAGE IS:

Lake Wahwashkesh

1. Provide the dispatcher with this number
2. Hang a white sheet on your porch



22001111  WWaahhwwaasshhkkeesshh  CCOONNSSEERRVVAATTIIOONN  AASSSSOOCCIIAATTIIOONN  MMEEMMBBEERRSSHHIIPP RREENNEEWWAALL
((PPlleeaassee  rreettuurrnn  tthhiiss  ffoorrmm  wwiitthh  yyoouurr  cchheeqquuee  aass  ssoooonn  aass  ppoossssiibbllee  --  $$3355..0000  ppeerr  mmeemmbbeerr))

Name:

Home Address: Lake 911 Address:

Telephone: (           ) CB Handle: 

Cottage Phone: (           ) E-mail:

2011 Memberships for the following individuals in your household @ $35 each:

22001111  DDOOCCKK  PPEERRMMIITT  DDEECCAALLSS  --  ffoorr  aallll  IInnddiiaann  NNaarrrroowwss  DDoocckk  &&  BBeennnneetttt’’ss  BBaayy  DDoocckk  uusseerrss
((PPlleeaassee  rreettuurrnn  tthhiiss  ffoorrmm  wwiitthh  yyoouurr  cchheeqquuee  aass  ssoooonn  aass  ppoossssiibbllee  --  $$3300..0000  ppeerr  bbooaatt))

Name:

Address:

Number of boats @ $30 each:

By returning this form, you acknowledge the Association's Privacy Statement.

By returning this form, you acknowledge the Association's Privacy Statement.

Custom Homes & Cottages
Renovations/Additions

Custom Kitchens
Decks & Docks

Foundations
Security Checks

Tilework

Tim Stiles

39 Edgewood Rd., RR#2 Dunchurch, Ontario  P0A 1G0
Tel: (705) 389-1726          Fax: (705) 389-1546

E-mail: tsstiles@hotmail.com

CONSTRUCTIONCONSTRUCTION Ltd.


